
 
 
 
 
 
 

City Council Chamber 
735 Eighth Street South 
Naples, Florida 34102 

City Council Workshop Meeting – November 14, 2011 – 8:29 a.m. 
Mayor Barnett called the meeting to order and presided. 

ROLL CALL........................................................................................................................ ITEM 1 
Present: Council Members: 
Bill Barnett, Mayor Douglas Finlay 
John Sorey, III, Vice Mayor Teresa Heitmann 
 Gary Price, II 
 Samuel Saad, III 
 Margaret Sulick 
Also Present:  
William Moss, City Manager Jeffrey Clapper 
Roger Reinke, Assistant City Manager James Knafo 
Tara Norman, City Clerk Jim Boula 
Vicki Smith, Technical Writing Specialist Henry Kennedy 
Jessica Rosenberg, Deputy City Clerk Jamie Kentish 
Gregg Strakaluse, Streets & Stormwater Director  
Michael Bauer, Natural Resources Manager  
Robert Middleton, Utilities Director  
Roger Jacobsen, Code & Harbor Manager Media: 
Robin Singer, Planning Director Kristine Gill, Naples Daily News 
Paul Bollenback, Building Services Director  
Ann Marie Ricardi, Finance Director Other interested citizens and visitors. 
 
SET AGENDA .................................................................................................................... ITEM 2 

MOTION by Sulick to SET THE AGENDA as submitted; seconded by Finlay 
and unanimously carried, all members present and voting (Finlay-yes, 
Heitmann-yes, Price-yes, Saad-yes, Sorey-yes, Sulick-yes, Barnett-yes). 

............................................................................................................................................ ITEM 3 
INTERVIEWS WITH COMMUNITY REDEVELOPMENT AGENCY ADVISORY BOARD 
(CRAAB) APPLICANTS.  (8:29 a.m.)  Deputy City Clerk Jessica Rosenberg presented Jeffrey 
Clapper and James Knafo for interview. 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT............................................................................................ ITEM 4 
The subject of economic development has been discussed during several City Council 
meetings in the recent past.  The subject is scheduled for additional discussion.  (9:08 
a.m.)  Council Member Saad addressed the numerous undeveloped and/or vacant parcels 
located within the redevelopment area, suggesting that a workshop be scheduled with 
stakeholders and other interested parties to determine what changes are needed to spur growth 
and how to achieve desired results.  A review of zoning regulations, especially “D” Downtown, 
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should also be undertaken, he added.  Furthermore, he recommended an ad hoc committee be 
established consisting of those with a vested interest in the area.  Council Member Price agreed 
with these concepts, adding that he intended to focus upon nurturing entrepreneurship by 
researching resources currently available as well as determining how the City could assist small 
business owners in taking advantage of the aforementioned services.  The intent should be to 
make Naples known as a business friendly environment and encourage like-minded persons to 
relocate to the community, he concluded.  Council Member Sulick encouraged the business 
networking approach and urged that a marketing study be considered to determine a focus prior 
to funding being appropriated; residents must be involved in the process, she said.   
 
Vice Mayor Sorey stated that Florida Gulf Coast University (FGCU) should be involved in such 
discussion as a partnership with the institution would be invaluable in securing new businesses 
to the area; Collier County should also be included, he added.  Medical tourism should be 
pursued, he continued, pointing out that the number of transient lodging units should be 
increased, some of which should have rehabilitative facilities for post-hospital stays by visitors.  
Mr. Sorey then noted that data processing capabilities must be updated throughout the County 
as well as issues with natural gas service addressed. In conclusion, he observed that the 
greatest monetary return would be realized via development of property in the redevelopment 
area, thereby building a secure tax base. 
 
Council Member Finlay questioned the value of a marketing study at this juncture, further 
observing that a crucial redevelopment issue is the undeveloped Renaissance Village property 
(northwest corner of US 41 and Goodlette-Frank Road, formerly known as Grand Central 
Station Shopping Center).  He received confirmation that this site is in fact in foreclosure, and 
Vice Mayor Sorey suggested that the City determine how it could assist in the marketing of this 
property.  Mr. Finlay said that the owner should collaborate in a City marketing study as the 
primary beneficiary thereof.  Mr. Finlay also suggested that, rather than an ad hoc committee, 
the Community Redevelopment Agency Advisory Board (CRAAB) be empowered to work with 
the community, including the County, FGCU and Naples Community Hospital (NCH), in 
developing a strategy for the future.  Council Member Price recommended a committee 
involving a five county area to address issues on a regional basis eventually be established.  
Council Member Heitmann agreed, adding that the Southwest Florida Regional Planning 
Council (SFRPC) is becoming involved in the coordination of economic development throughout 
the area, urging that the City determine where its commitments lie.  She said she would 
however not support a marketing study.   
 
Mayor Barnett asked that Council provide staff with direction, and Council Member Price 
indicated that a group of approximately thirty individuals with some expertise in the areas of 
economic development and entrepreneurship had already been formed.  It could provide 
suggestions to Council as to local needs as well as expanding into the entire southwest Florida 
region.  Vice Mayor Sorey also indicated that a facilitator would be appropriate for such a 
process, thereby providing a structure and Mr. Price agreed, saying that a meeting should be 
scheduled in February or March.  Mr. Price indicated that he would coordinate with staff with 
regard to planning a town hall-type meeting and report back to Council.  
Public Comment:  (9:56 a.m.)  Jamie Kentish, 4050 Golden Gate Parkway, #127, noted his 
continued concern with depressed property values and observed that the cost of oil remains an 
issue, urging that some mechanism be developed to control prices.   

Consensus that a town hall meeting be scheduled in February or March 
2012; Council Member Price to work with staff regarding specifics of 
meeting and then provide Council with update of same. 
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Recess:  10:00 a.m. to 10:13 a.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council 
Members were present when the meeting reconvened. 
STORMWATER AQUIFER STORAGE AND RECOVERY (ASR) ..................................... ITEM 5 
Two ASR wells were constructed at the City’s Wastewater Treatment site on Riverside 
Circle to advance the adopted Integrated Water Resources Plan.  The ASR wells are 
intended to allow underground storage of reclaimed water and surface water from the 
Golden Gate Canal during the rainy season.  In the dry season, the stored water will be 
recovered and distributed through the reclaimed water system for irrigation.  While 
undergoing testing to determine storage and recovery capabilities, it appears there is 
high probability the ASR wells will successfully and safely store water.  City Council will 
discuss whether similar technology should be used for storing stormwater.  Specifically, 
proposed is the construction of an ASR well at the Cove Pump Station to divert 
stormwater discharge from the Naples Bay to an ASR, and directing stormwater 
discharge at the Riverside Circle Pump Station from the Gordon River to the reclaimed 
water system.  (10:13 a.m.)  City Manager William Moss provided a brief overview of the 
projects referenced above as contained in his November 7 memorandum (Attachment 1), noting 
several policy considerations (see Page 3 of memorandum).  He concluded by seeking Council 
approval of the following: 

1. Proceeding with the exploratory well permit for an ASR well at the Cove Storm Station 
and the design and construction of an exploratory well; and  

2. Submittal of required permit applications to allow redirection of the Riverside Circle 
Pump Station to the reclaimed water facility and the design and construction of required 
facilities. 

Should consensus be forthcoming, Mr. Moss explained that a budget amendment would be 
submitted for future consideration by Council. 
 
 Vice Mayor Sorey commended staff, observing that it might be possible to determine the actual 
amount of pollutants not entering Naples Bay.  He further noted that while the Florida 
Department of Environmental Protection (FDEP) would most probably grant approval of the 
2013 local beach renourishment effort, the agency remained committed to the eventual removal 
of beach outfalls statewide and would be a prerequisite for future approvals.  Projects such as 
those under discussion may in fact be a solution to the outfall issue, he added.  Mr. Sorey then 
recommended that Collier County be approached to ascertain its interest in purchasing City-
produced irrigation water to fulfill the needs of those on the County’s waiting list and thus avoid 
costly infrastructure costs.  He also urged that the residents of the Broad Avenue South area be 
involved in selecting the location for the proposed ASR well at Crayton Cove.   
 
Utilities Director Robert Middleton confirmed for Mr. Sorey that while two of the cycle tests have 
been successfully completed on the ASR wells located at the City’s Wastewater Treatment 
Plant, the final two cycle tests, which involve large volumes of water injected into the wells, 
would occur following completion of the system to derive supplemental water from the Golden 
Gate Canal.  Although the testing would therefore not be completed for several years, Mr. Sorey 
maintained his support of moving forward with the two above referenced proposals. 
 
Council Member Sulick questioned whether a test well had been previously drilled near the 
Cove pump station.  City Manager Moss explained that a few years ago, testing had actually 
been done at a location on the treatment plant site which had revealed a fissure that would 
prohibit underground storage of water; industry opinion at that time was that similar geology 
would be found in surrounding areas and therefore the Cove pump station locale was not 
pursued.  Subsequently, revised FDEP policies allowed another, deeper well to be installed, 
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allowing use of the first well for cycle testing.  Mrs. Sulick then indicated that while she could 
support the proposals, any disruption in the Broad Avenue South area should be deferred to the 
end of winter tourist season.   
 
Streets & Stormwater Director Gregg Strakaluse confirmed in response to Council Member 
Saad that some stormwater would still enter Naples Bay during periods of heavy rainfall.  Mr. 
Moss then assured Mr. Saad that not only does the City have an ample supply of potable water, 
as residents connect to the irrigation water system, the demand for potable water decreases 
proportionately.   
 
Additional discussion of the current cycle testing ensued during which City Manager Moss 
stated that it has been determined that the City can in fact store water and that the water can be 
recovered; the maximum recovery rate has yet to be ascertained, he concluded.  Vice Mayor 
Sorey added that recovery rates vary around the state from 40% to 70%, and Mr. Moss noted 
that at times Marco Island had recovered 70%, reminding Council that the purpose of the wells 
is to provide irrigation water for the approximately two dry months per year that it cannot be 
obtained from the Golden Gate Canal.   
 
In response to Council Member Finlay, Mr. Moss explained that the figures cited are merely 
estimates although the treatment cost for water removed from the proposed Cove pump station 
well is anticipated to be minimal.  Mr. Middleton added that a substantial amount of the cost of 
the wells at the treatment plant involved yard piping, which will not be necessary in this instance 
except to connect to the irrigation water main at Fourth Street South.  Vice Mayor Sorey then 
assured Mr. Finlay that the Big Cypress Basin would most likely be forthcoming with grant 
funding, stating that the future elimination of the beach outfall discharge may lie with projects 
such as this and should then be funded via beach, not stormwater, funds.   
 
Council Member Finlay said that without additional information, he could not support the 
proposals at that time, especially without knowing the recovery rate of the two existing ASR 
wells at the wastewater treatment plant. 
 
In further discussion of beach outfalls, Mr. Strakaluse explained for Council Member Heitmann 
that at that time, only the two, southernmost were being considered in the proposed redirecting 
of stormwater to the Cove pump station area; outfalls farther north would require additional 
stations to maintain a positive gravity flow.  This would be cost prohibitive, he added.  Mr. Moss 
clarified that should the proposed ASR well be constructed and utilized to store the stormwater, 
treatment via an in-line chlorinator would not be costly.  Furthermore, it would not be feasible to 
redirect the beach outfall discharge to the wastewater treatment plant as the lack of positive 
gravity flow would necessitate pumps and piping.  The intent is to meet future FDEP numeric 
nutrient criteria of water entering Naples Bay, Director Strakaluse maintained, and the proposed 
projects will aid in this endeavor.  Council has repeatedly requested water quality elements to 
be included within stormwater projects, Mr. Moss further pointed out, and therefore the current 
proposals, admittedly containing some risk, would prove extremely cost effective in improving 
the water quality of Naples Bay.  The initial investment would be $300,000 to ascertain whether 
a storage zone exists, he said.  Further responding to Mrs. Heitmann, Vice Mayor Sorey 
estimated that to redirect stormwater from Basin III (Old Naples area), north to the treatment 
plant, would cost nearly $15-million.  Council Member Price also noted that this would not be 
advisable as staff has reported that an adequate amount of water for irrigation should be 
available well into the future.  Mr. Sorey then observed that should additional water be needed, 
a line from the proposed Cove area ASR well could be connected to the irrigation water line at 
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Fourth Avenue South.  Mrs. Heitmann maintained that her concern is to know the City’s plans 
for the next phase of its reclaimed water system and the availability of irrigation water.  City 
Manager Moss stated that staff intends to address that issue with Council in the coming year.   
 
In response to Council Member Price, Director Middleton provided additional details of the initial 
geological testing at the wastewater treatment plant; it was upon this information that the 
decision not to proceed with any testing at the Cove pump station had been based.  Mr. Price 
then stated that he could support the current proposal as it is to address water quality issues; 
the capacity of treatment at a somewhat minimal cost should proceed, he concluded.  Council 
Member Saad agreed, especially with the possibility of eliminating beach outfalls should the 
projects prove successful.   
 
Mayor Barnett commended staff, noting his support although stressing that the Broad Avenue 
South residents must be involved in the discussions regarding that area.  Vice Mayor Sorey 
added that he would recommend current water quality data be used to calculate the amount of 
nutrients, per each 1-million gallon, that would be removed upon construction of the projects.  In 
addition, he requested that Director Strakaluse provide storage capacity information for Basin III 
as currently constructed as well as technology to measure the success of the proposed system.  
Council Member Price also suggested that staff provide the cost to treat a similar amount of 
runoff utilizing alternative elements such as swales and retention areas.  Council Member Sulick 
observed that the engineering firm retained by Hole-in-the-Wall Golf Club had provided 
modeling and costs for similar alternatives, including water quality credits, while planning the 
Club’s renovation in recent years.   

Consensus to proceed as proposed (5-2 / Heitmann and Finlay dissenting); 
staff to provide information regarding cost of treating stormwater utilizing 
alternative methods as a cost/benefit analysis of the proposed project. 

Recess:  11:52 a.m. to 12:31 p.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council 
Members were present when the meeting reconvened except Council Member Sulick who 
returned at 12:33 p.m. 
ZERO-BASED BUDGETING.............................................................................................. ITEM 6 
This is an approach to planning and decision-making which reverses the working 
process of traditional budgeting.  The approach allows thorough evaluation of functions, 
activities, and services to determine appropriate levels of services and efficient 
allocation of resources.  The concept was modified to allow evaluation of services and 
the associated cost before preparation of the Fiscal Year 2012-13 budget next year.  
Presentations will summarize current and past budgeted expenditures, changes in 
personnel, the estimated cost of functions, activities, and services, how budgets may be 
reduced by 10%, what services would be offered if 10% additional funding were available, 
and what are the future requirements for new facilities.  (12:31 p.m.)  (It is noted for the 
record that a printed copy of the electronic presentation for each department is contained in the 
file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office.)  City Manager William Moss provided a brief 
overview of zero-based budgeting as contained in his November 9 memorandum (Attachment 
2) as well as the presentation for the City Manager’s Department.  Excerpted text of the 
electronic presentations are appended hereto as Attachment 3 and 4, respectively.   
 
In response to Council Member Saad, Mr. Moss expressed the belief that it was doubtful that 
any large-scale reorganization would accrue to a savings and some staff would be lost.  Mr. 
Moss however agreed that Natural Resources could be relocated to Streets & Stormwater, 
thereby lessening the burden on the General Fund.  Council Member Finlay observed that the 
City could not consolidate Planning and Building Services as the latter is self-funded within the 
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City’s current fee structure; conversely, Collier County has differing cost centers from those of 
the City’s, Mr. Finlay added.  As suggested by Mr. Saad, City Manager Moss addressed the 
possibility of engaging a communications coordinator by providing assurances that a current 
priority is to update the City’s website and expand capabilities for displaying additional 
information.  However, Mr. Moss also cautioned that the latter is time consuming if the 
information is to be provided in a format other than that in which it was created.  Mr. Moss 
further agreed with Mr. Finlay that the current City organizational structure is the result of 
responding to the needs and requests for services of the community with various modifications 
made over the years.   
 
Mr. Moss then explained that the monetary amount assigned to each of his departmental 
functions had been derived by determining the amount of time devoted to each function per 
employee and then tabulating the hourly rate and benefits to derive a final figure.  The 
tabulations would change as priorities are altered to meet the needs of the City and Council, he 
said.  At the suggestion of moving Code Enforcement to Building Services, Mr. Moss clarified 
that only building code enforcement could be charged to that department with the remainder to 
continue residing in the General Fund.   
 
City Manager Moss confirmed for Council Member Heitmann that he has found the zero-based 
budgeting exercise helpful in defining departmental functions and allocating costs thereto so as 
to enable Council to determine whether individual functions continue to be desirable.  For 
example, he said, the Collier County Sheriff’s Department could provide the marine patrol and 
rescue now given by City fire and police personnel.  Mrs. Heitmann suggested that software be 
utilized to aid in tracking an employee’s time spent on various tasks.  Council Member Sulick 
supported the zero-based budgeting exercise as a tool that will provide the opportunity for 
review of services in a community where a high level of service is demanded.   
 
Council Member Price then commended Vice Mayor Sorey for urging that this process be 
undertaken and enumerated elements of what he termed a decision package: 1) analysis of 
costs; 2) purpose; 3) alternative courses of action; 4) measures of performance, 5) 
consequences of non-performance; and 6) benefits.  Thus far, he added, only elements 1, 2, 3, 
and 6 had been addressed.  Accountability must be pursued at a much higher lever, he 
maintained.   
 
Vice Mayor Sorey recommended that the zero-based budgeting documents be made available 
on the City’s website and noted his realization of the complexity of the organization during this 
process; Mayor Barnett agreed.  Mr. Sorey continued that the information being presented 
contains the research, but the ideal organization must then be determined and staff educated to 
implement those ideals.  In addition, he said that he believed that further importance should be 
placed on the use of technology to reduce costs and improve services.  User-based fees for 
services provided by the General Fund should also be investigated, he said, as well as 
unnecessary and/or redundant requirements at state and local levels. 
Recess:  1:59 p.m. to 2:13 p.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council Members 
were present when the meeting reconvened and discussion of Item 6 continued. 
Natural Resources Manager Michael Bauer then reviewed the information for his division within 
the City Manager’s Department, also utilizing an electronic presentation (Attachment 5 
appended hereto / containing excerpted text of presentation).  In response to Council Member 
Finlay, Dr. Bauer then confirmed that his staff works closely with the City’s Grant Coordinator in 
procuring funding.  Mr. Finlay then indicated that while he considered the Natural Resources 
function as non-essential, he would support researching the possibility of incorporating it into 
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Streets & Stormwater.  Dr. Bauer cautioned that not all functions performed could be supported 
by the Streets & Stormwater Fund since only approximately one-half of the responsibilities 
relate to water quality issues.  Vice Mayor Sorey further explained that the Big Cypress Basin 
could not provide allocations to fund Natural Resources as the Basin is more oriented to 
supporting capital stormwater projects. 
 
Council Member Price expressed the belief that despite the City’s substantial commitment to 
improving natural resources such as Naples Bay, no improvement has been realized in Bay 
water quality over the past five years.  Therefore, he said he questioned the validity of 
sustaining the Natural Resources Division.  In his opinion, he said that alternative courses of 
action exist other than maintaining this function with taxpayer money.   
 
In response to Vice Mayor Sorey, Dr. Bauer confirmed that funds received from his division’s 
facilitating the City’s landscaping certification program are absorbed by the General Fund.  Mr. 
Sorey questioned the logic of this determination and asked that it be researched.  Additionally, 
he asked that staff identify regulatory mandates that they must follow or other required reporting 
that is of questionable value; recommendations with regard to technology that would make their 
services less costly and more efficient should also be forthcoming, he said.   
 
In further addressing issues with regard to the water quality of Naples Bay, Dr. Bauer stressed 
that during the past few years data had been collected and determinations made as to methods 
of dealing with these issues.  With the data gathered and analyzed, the next step is to identify 
the funding to implement the necessary steps.  He agreed with Vice Mayor Sorey that an 
element of the restoration of Naples Bay is to hold Collier County accountable for its percentage 
of the pollutants entering the estuary via its watershed.  Dr. Bauer further explained that in the 
near future, the state would step in and assign responsibility for pollutants to the pertinent entity 
(numeric nutrient criteria); those entities will then be required to address their percentage of the 
pollution.   
 
Council Member Heitmann stressed that if Naples Bay and other waterways are unhealthy, 
discussions of economic development are moot since no one will want to visit or relocate.  
Although cautioning that benchmarking and cost/benefit analyses should be performed prior to 
accepting grant funding, she said she did not view Natural Resources as non-essential.  She 
stated that while she agrees that Naples Bay is not being restored as quickly as desired, it is the 
responsibility of the policy makers to provide direction for staff and guarantee that every project, 
especially the City’s, have a water quality component.  Mrs. Heitmann also agreed with Vice 
Mayor Sorey that Dr. Bauer should be intimately involved in the policy making of other local and 
state agencies as they relate to restoration of Naples Bay.  With regard to monitoring of sea 
turtle nesting, Dr. Bauer explained that his staff aids in the enforcement of City codes in that 
regard and involves perhaps 10% of one employee’s time per season.   
 
Council Member Sulick expressed her support of the Natural Resources Division, saying that 
while reorganizing it under another department might be considered, it should be viewed as an 
essential element of restoring Naples Bay.  It took 50 years for the Bay to reach its current level 
of neglect, she noted; therefore this cannot be addressed in merely five years of effort.  
Nevertheless, parameters must be established to enable any improvements to be identified, she 
observed, noting the 20-year plan to achieve the clean up initiated by Dr. Bauer.   
 
In response to Council Member Saad, Dr. Bauer explained that environmental regulation 
enforcement is only a small part of the Natural Resources Division’s responsibilities, noting that 
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half of one employee’s time is devoted to the above referenced sea turtle work and the 
landscaping certification program.  Mr. Saad maintained that while he agreed with comments 
that the Division is in fact non-essential, the community has made a commitment to the 
environment and perhaps ways could be found to continue without the exclusive use of General 
Fund revenue. 
 
Council Member Finlay further explained that while terming Natural Resources as non-essential, 
it should be noted that even the Police Department is considered non-essential.  He expressed 
his support for Natural Resources by pointing out that this function consumes only $20 per 
taxpayer in funding.  Referencing concerns with Collier County’s lack of stormwater treatment, 
he cautioned that any improvement would result in an increase in County tax paid by City 
residents since the County bills for stormwater fees via ad valorem taxation.  City residents are 
already providing 25% of the County stormwater funding along with City stormwater fees.  Both 
Council Members Heitmann and Finlay called for greater accountability on the part of Collier 
County with regard to stormwater fees usage, and City Manager Moss confirmed that staff 
would attempt to work with Collier County in this regard.   
 
Council Member Price then reiterated his position that the funding of the Natural Resources 
Division could be better spent elsewhere, asking for Council concurrence; Council Member 
Saad was the only affirmative response.  Mr. Price said that he felt Council should first be 
accountable for its expenditures prior to demanding the same from the County.   
 
Mayor Barnett stated that the issue of Naples Bay water quality has been discussed for many 
years although it is not the only responsibility of the Natural Resources Division.   
 
Discussion followed during which Vice Mayor Sorey provided a brief overview of Naples Bay 
pollutants, namely, incursion of fresh water from the Golden Gate Canal, and nutrients from 
stormwater runoff.  Council Member Price however maintained that rather than supporting a 
particular department, the discussion should center on improving the quality of life for residents 
as well as providing resources and utilizing tax dollars in an efficient and effective manner.  He 
reiterated that alternatives for the allocation to this department should be considered.   
 
In response to various comments by Council, Dr. Bauer pointed out that a mere five years ago 
the thought of diverting water from the Golden Gate Canal was non-existent and now it is the 
primary project in the City as well as into the County.  Mr. Moss agreed, but questioned some of 
the resources used to fund trawling and monitoring of sea turtles when many other communities 
do not undertake these activities; Council must give direction, he however stressed, once 
priorities are identified.  He said that the question is not whether to protect and preserve the 
natural environment but which methods are best employed to that end.  Council Member Saad 
agreed, although pointing out that outsourcing had not been discussed.   
 
Vice Mayor Sorey observed that the zero-based budgeting discussions should be viewed as a 
prelude to the next budget cycle, asking that staff prepare recommendations for that time. 

 City Clerk’s Department – Continued to December Workshop. 
 Finance Department - Continued to December Workshop. 
 Planning Department - Continued to December Workshop. 
 Human Resources Department - Continued to December Workshop. 
 Streets and Stormwater Department - Continued to December Workshop. 
 Building Department - Continued to December Workshop. 
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PUBLIC COMMENT ........................................................................................................... ITEM 7 
None. 
REVIEW OF ITEMS ON THE 11/16/11 REGULAR MEETING AGENDA.......................... ITEM 8 
(3:14 p.m.)  Council Member Finlay requested that Item 6-d (horse-drawn carriage franchises) 
be removed from the Consent Agenda for separate discussion.  Council Member Heitmann 
requested similar action with regard to Item 6-e (donation for trawling in Moorings Bay).  Vice 
Mayor Sorey requested that clarification be provided relative to the nature of the variance 
requested by Item 9 (Variance Petition 11-V6). 
CORRESPONDENCE / COMMUNICATIONS ...............................................................................  
(3:17 p.m.)  Vice Mayor Sorey recommended that a workshop discussion be scheduled in 
December regarding user-based fees, and Council Member Heitmann requested information 
regarding a water main project on 21st Avenue South; she further received an update of the 
resurfacing of Gulf Shore Boulevard.  Mayor Barnett welcomed a new Naples Daily News 
correspondent, Kristine Gill, who has been assigned to City Council meetings. 
ADJOURN ......................................................................................................................................  
3:25 p.m. 
       ______________________________ 

   Bill Barnett, Mayor 
_____________________________ 
Tara A. Norman, City Clerk 
 
Minutes prepared by: 
 
__________________________________ 
Vicki L. Smith, Technical Writing Specialist 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  January 18, 2012 
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